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The meeting was called to order by Chairman William R. Miller at 8:30 a.m.

1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS & SPECIAL PRESENTATION OF 

SAA EMPLOYEE SERVICE AWARDS

Chairman Miller welcomed Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, City of Sanford.

Chairman Miller advised the Executive Director would present service awards to employees.

Executive Director White presented employee service awards consisting of a certificate of congratulation and cash bonus to the following employees:

Rodney Tatro, SAA ARFF Department, for 15 years of service.

Mike Rotundo, SAA ARFF Department, for 10 years of service.

Robert Myers, SAA Maintenance Department, for 10 years of service.

Delinda Totty, SAA Finance Department, for 10 years of service.

Rick Shea, SAA OPS Department, for 10 years of service.

Patti Humphrey, SAA OPS Security Department, for 10 years of service.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, 

NOVEMBER 7, 2000

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, November 7, 2000.

Motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ASSIGNMENT OF LEASE NUMBER 

33-90 TO SOUTHERN JET CENTER, L.L.C. BY JOHN C. BYERS 

Staff recommended approval of the assignment of Ground Lease Number 33-90 to Southern Jet Center, L.L.C., whose address is 1000 Genius Drive, Winter Park, Florida 32789.  The original lease is assigned without alterations and includes 51,830 square feet of land (at 1300 East 26th Place) at $0.13 per square foot.  The annual rent is $6,737.90 or $600.79 per month after tax.  Lease Number 33-90 expires on October 4, 2029.  There is a rental adjustment at the end of each five (5) year period.

Background:

The original Lease Number 33-90 between JettAire Corporate Aviation Management of Central Florida, Inc., and the Sanford Airport Authority, executed on August 15, 1990, was subsequently assigned to John C. Byers on January 16, 1997.  Mr. Byers is seeking approval for the assignment of Ground Lease Number 33-90 to Southern Jet Center, L.L.C.  The transaction includes a purchase agreement between Mr. Byers and Southern Jet Center, L.L.C., for an 11,000 square foot hangar located on the leasehold.  The sale is subject to approval of the assignment of Ground Lease Number 33-90 by the Authority.

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NUMBER 2000-29 WITH

DECLAN M. KELLER FOR AIRPORT RESIDENCE (DUPLEX) 300N

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2000-29 between the Authority and Declan M. Keller for Building 300N (residence) located at 3107 Rudder Circle.  The term is one (1) year.  The previous annual rental was $5,100.00 yearly.  The new annual rent is $6,000.00 or $500.00 per month.

C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NUMBER 2000-24 WITH THE

SEMINOLE COUNTY SHERIFF’S OFFICE

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2000-24 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for offices A-E of Building 439 located at 3026 Carrier Avenue.  The term is for one (1) year with options for three (3) terms of one (1) year each.  The lease consists of 2,064 square feet of office space at $9.25 per square foot including utilities, or $1,591.00 per month.  The annual rent is $19,092.00 for the first year with increases of $0.25 per square foot per year through year number four (4).

D.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM A TO LEASE NUMBER

2000-17 WITH BILL O. DOWDY, JR. FOR BUNKER AREA LAND

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-17 between the Authority and Bill O. Dowdy, Jr., for an additional 2,500 square feet of bunker area land at $0.20 per square foot for an annual rent of $1,000.00 or $89.16 per month after tax.  This addendum increases Mr. Dowdy’s land rental to $2,000.00 per year for 5,000 square feet of land.

Background:

Mr. Dowdy utilizes this land for storage of fireworks in certified fireworks storage containers.

E.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF SUBLEASE AGREEMENT FOR 

RESIDENCE 300S BY JUAN CARLOS DEALBA TO JOSE R. GARCIA

Staff recommended sublease agreement for Residence 300S located at 3106 Rudder Circle.  Juan Carlos DeAlba to Jose R. Garcia.  Mr. DeAlba subleases the entire duplex apartment to Mr. Garcia.  Lease terms are month-to-month with an annual rental rate of $5,100.00 and a monthly rate of $425.00.  Sublessor retains all liability as tenant and sublessee commits to follow all agreements under Lease Number 94-23.

F.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM A TO LEASE NUMBER 

99-38 WITH CONKLIN METAL INDUSTRIES, INC.

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-38 between the Authority and Conklin Metal Industries, Inc.  This Addendum adjusts the square footage of warehouse building 9A located at 1168 30th Street from 12,437.95 square feet to 11,102 square feet for a net adjustment of 1,335.95 square feet.

Conklin Metal Industries, Inc., currently leases four (4) warehouse buildings from the Authority with a total annual revenue of $144,992.15 or $12,928.47 per month after taxes.

Counsel requested clarification on Item E, sublease of a residence.   It seemed it was a sublease for the entirety of the term of the lease for the entirety of the property, which would technically be an assignment without a release.

Stephanie Weidener advised the lease was month to month, and the property was on the demolition schedule.

Counsel advised we would not worry about it if the lease was month to month.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through F.

Motion passed.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF CHANGE ORDER #12 WITH MARK

CONSTRUCTION COMPANY FOR THE TERMINAL EXPANSION PROGRAM

Executive Director White advised Change Order #12 included several items that cropped-up during the course of construction due to unforeseen circumstances, and for which work had to be done to complete the project.  The largest item in the change order ($24,000.00) is for a loss of productivity claim by some of Mark Construction Company’s subcontractors, which was caused by delays they experienced during a redesign of storm drains, footings, and other underground issues.  The claim had been negotiated down from over $45,000.00 to $24,000.00 based upon calculations of the actual damages that may have been caused by the delay.  Last month, in Change Order #10, the Board approved $28,664.00 in actual costs to the contractor team for additional verified work caused by the redesign in this same area.  Thus, the total extra cost to the Airport for this problem was $52,664.00.

All of the unforeseen items on the change order will be paid from the Contingency Fund, and total $46,646.00.  There is an offsetting credit of $9,109.00 that will be added back into the Contingency Fund for work that was deleted due to an approved change in material or quantities.  Therefore, the amount charged to the Contingency Fund will be $37,537.00.  After this deduction, there is still approximately $1,189,000 remaining in that fund.

There are also $13,598.00 in budgeted items within the change order, which are identified as to the specific line item account that is charged.

The total for Change Order #12 is $51,135.00.  Staff and Program Manager, Turner Construction Company, recommend approval of the change order.

The Ad Hoc Change Order Review Committee (including Mayor Dale and Board Member Pieters) met to discuss the change order, and they also recommend approval.

Discussion ensued regarding the loss of productivity claim.

Board Member Pieters advised in this case the contractor had rented equipment and was waiting for direction when there was no direction.  The contractor had to pay for the rented equipment because it was sitting there through no fault of his own.  

Executive Director White advised the delay was due to an engineering issue with ramp-side pavement and drainage.  The size of the pipes discovered underground were not what the engineers thought would be there.  The engineers had done as thorough an investigation as was possible during the design phase.  What was shown on the drawings was not what was actually found there.  Once it was discovered, the engineers had to re-design and make modifications to size of pipes and how the drainage was going to work.  During that time, the contractor claimed that they were waiting for direction.  They originally claimed a delay of eleven days.  At the direction of the Change Order Committee, it was negotiated downward to $24,000.00.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding money left over in both the budget and Contingency Fund.

Executive Director White advised there would be no money left over in the budget, but there would be money left over in the Contingency Fund.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding any of the change orders being mistakes made by consultants.

Executive Director White advised there had been disputes with the design team, HNTB. 

Chairman Miller asked if there were specific items in the change order on the agenda that would refer to Board Member Howell’s concern.

Executive Director White advised there were two, R3 (modifications to parking lot due to grade changes) and R4 (modifications to security wall at dock area), which carried disputed issues.  Those were outstanding items.

Discussion continued as to why we would pay the change order with disputed items.

Executive Director White advised we have to pay the contractor regardless.  It was not the fault of the contractor.  The dispute lies with the engineer.

Board Member Pieters advised the contractor had to be paid regardless of the circumstances.  

Discussion by Board Member Robertson as to being bothered that the price was negotiated downward with Mark Construction.  They wanted $48,000 and it was negotiated down to $24,000.  

Chairman Miller advised it bothered everyone, but being in this business with the size and scope of the project at hand, we must keep it all in perspective such that some of it can be negotiated down.  The Change Order AdHoc Committee negotiated the amount.

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve Change Order Number 12 with Mark Construction for the Terminal Expansion Program.

Motion passed.

Board Member Longstaff inquired as to other known items that would require payment out of the contingency fund, and how many dollars would remain.

Executive Director White replied that there are still several large items such as construction of airline offices and operations spaces as well as the rental car offices and ticket counters which were planned to come from the contingency fund.  These are expected to cost approximately $200,000.  In addition, OSD has requested that we acquire and install a local departure control system (LDCS) that could cost more than $300,000.

Discussion by Board Member Howell as to whether there was a point at which OSD could not ask for additional items.

Executive Director White advised it would stop when the Board said stop.  We do not add anything unless it has come before the Board for approval.

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF REQUEST FROM OSD FOR CONVERSION OF 

CERTAIN PUBLIC PARKING SPACES IN LOT A TO RENTAL CAR READY/RETURN SPACES

Executive Director White advised a Request for Proposals (RFP) intended to solicit bids from rental car agencies for a five (5) year concession to rent cars to airline passengers in the Terminal Complex had been prepared by OSD and reviewed by SAA staff and counsel.  Based upon the very strong interest received from prospective bidders, we anticipate receiving as many as five responses to the RFP.  Documents are being finalized and we hope to advertise sometime in December, with responses due approximately 30 days later.  A pre-proposal conference with the interested bidders would be conducted about two weeks into the process, so that any questions could be answered and issues clarified.

Since there are so many interested bidders, one of the issues that must be dealt with is where all of these companies will be able to locate their customer ready and return parking spaces.  Alamo and Dollar already have large parking lots adjacent to their customer welcome centers, and they will not need any additional areas for vehicle parking.  However, the three possible new companies will need about 10 to 20 spaces each, totaling from 30 to 60 spaces overall.  They are also required to have or construct a vehicle maintenance facility on the Airport.

OSD requested that these spaces be located along the east, west, and south rows of the current Parking Lot A, which is used solely by the passengers and other customers of the Terminal Complex.  Employee parking is prohibited in this lot.  Their proposal is to convert as many as 60 of these public spaces into rental car ready/return spaces that will be leased to the rental car agencies for $35 per month for each space, with the revenue going to OSD.

Since this is a major change to the use of Lot A, staff believed that the Board should make a determination as to whether this is an appropriate use of the parking lot.  There has been concern expressed previously by the Board regarding the adequacy of our public parking availability until additional lots can be constructed over the next couple of years.  One of the most frequently mentioned complaints received from airline passengers is that the distance from Parking Lot B to the Terminal Complex is quite far, especially for those hauling luggage.  OSD installed free luggage carts at various locations in Parking Lot B, which has helped considerably.  However, we still receive many comments from customers that some form of shuttle service should be provided to and from Lot B because of the distance.  This has been a complaint received by the Authority and the airlines, particularly from the casino flight passengers.  Obviously, we do not charge for public parking at the Airport, and providing a shuttle at this time would be an expensive proposition, especially with no offsetting revenue to support it.

SAA staff had opposed the proposal as originally presented by OSD for conversion of these parking spaces into rental car spaces until such time as a close-in parking garage could be constructed that would minimize the walking distance for our local citizens.  We believe that our local customers would perceive this proposed change in parking lot usage negatively, especially at a time when we are trying to increase use of the Airport by them.  However, staff believed that the Board should hear the arguments made by OSD on this issue before making a decision whether or not to approve the change.   The basic principles being dealt with are as follows:  A) OSD has the right to operate and manage Parking Lot A and B;  B) OSD may lease or otherwise authorize the use of Parking Lot A; and C) SAA must give its approval to any agreements involving Parking Lot A and SAA consent may not be unreasonably withheld.

Executive Director White advised that he and Larry Gouldthorpe had been in discussion for the past several days regarding the project and some alternatives and revisions had been made.  With some modifications, staff could approve a compromised plan.

Larry Gouldthorpe, OSD, briefed the Board on the revised proposal he and Executive Director White had discussed.  

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised SAA and OSD staff had held recent discussions on the requested Board action, and together had developed a recommended course of action, which would allow the implementation of rental car ready spaces in Parking Lot “A” and at the same time eliminate any potential adverse impact to airport parking patrons.  The potential for adverse impacts had been the basis for SAA’s staff initially opposing OSD’s request.

He further advised that parking lot inventories had steadily increased over the last two years as more domestic traffic was handled at Sanford.  OSD had been tracking nightly parking lot inventories since April.  The following trend emerged as a result of collecting data:  1) Parking Lot “A” (126 spaces) is used heavily for long-term parking, averaging 65-70% occupancy every night.  2) Parking Lot “B” (375 spaces) is under utilized for long-term parking, averaging between 25-30% occupancy each night.  Additionally, Parking Lot “A”’s capacity is negatively impacted by the 17 or so reserved spaces currently assigned to the FIS agencies.

He further advised that SAA staff and OSD were in agreement that reasonable efforts should be made to preserve to the extent possible, close in parking spaces for local customers who require short-term access to the terminal facilities.  SAA staff and OSD agreed that airport rental car customers should have convenient access to their rented vehicles without the need for inefficient bussing operations.  SAA staff and OSD also agreed that long-term parking patrons needed to have some sort of shuttle option in the event the walking distance to the terminal was not bearable.

He further recommended institution of a parking fee and revenue control system in Parking Lot “A” to segregate short and long term parking patrons, thereby freeing up close in spaces during the time of day when spaces were currently not available; continue to offer free parking in Parking Lot “B”, thereby creating a financial incentive to park long term vehicles there, and also continuing the tradition of free parking at SFB; institute a parking shuttle from Parking Lot “B” to address the need of passengers and increase service levels with revenue received from Parking Lot “A” utilized to support shuttle service; and allow new entrant rental car companies to lease space in Parking Lot “A” for ready parking of their vehicles.  Revenues from this space rental would also help to support the costs associated with a shuttle service from Parking Lot B and a revenue control system in Parking Lot A.

Chairman Miller advised the Board should remember that Parking Lot A had already been reduced from the original plans presented to the Board.  That modification came to the Board after international operations got going.  We have already had a reduction of 50+ parking spaces.  Now we are looking at further growth opportunity and how we handle that.

Discussion ensued.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised OSD would install a pay on foot system since the lot is very compact.  Unattended lanes with a series of truttles and gate arms that controlled access would be installed.  The customer would come through and pull a ticket that would be timed upon entering the lot.  Signage would be installed by OSD and people would be on hand, at least initially to assist customers with the system.  Usually you put up to two automated devices, one in the terminal and one in the parking lot that would allow customers to pay almost like an ATM.  The card would be inserted and it would calculate the charges based on the time in the lot, the fee would be paid, and it would allow an amount of float time for the customer to get out of the lot after paying the fee.  The customer would take the paid ticket, insert it, and leave the lot.  A pay on foot system for that parking lot would cost in the neighborhood of $100,000, which is not hugely expensive.  Parking lot shelters is another very good point and would have to be installed in Parking Lot B as a point of cover for customers waiting for golf cart shuttles.  The good thing about golf carts is that they can be operated on sidewalks, and they can go under cover or canopy at the terminal.  Parking lot shuttle busses are much more cumbersome.  For wheel chair and handicapped customers they are fairly comfortable.  The golf carts would be covered with fold down plastic sides.

OSD would construct a minimum of two (2) canopies for seating and weather protection at Parking Lot B.

OSD would provide shuttle service from Parking lot B, which would be based upon customer needs.

OSD would pay for all capital costs of constructing two canopies for Parking Lot B and for the revenue control system for Parking Lot A.

OSD would pay for all capital and operating costs for the shuttle service.

All rental car agencies would be required to lease property from SAA for on-airport service centers.

The RFP and Concession Agreement would provide reservation of rights in SAA to cancel or relocate the rental car ready return spaces in the event of construction of a parking garage in Parking Lot A; require construction of a quick turnaround facility on the Airport within a reasonable time after award of the concession with SJRWMD permitting coordinated with SAA’s engineering consultant.

Parking Lot B would be retained for the time being as a free parking lot.

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Board Member Howell as to income that SAA would receive from the conversion of Parking Lot A to a paid parking lot.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised SAA received a percentage of management fees.

Executive Director White advised SAA received a percentage on the minimum annual guarantee.  Until OSD reached $10,000,000 per year gross revenue, SAA gets a flat fee of $500,000 per year for the first several years.

Board Member Howell advised SAA was going to give up 60 prime parking spots and wait for a number of years before collecting any money.  He advised he was on the City Commission when this deal was initiated.  The Commission got song and danced about all kinds of revenues that would be coming to SAA.   He did not believe that SAA had received any revenue from the percentage of minimum annual guarantee.  He knew that it would take time to develop business, but in the meantime, we have to give up 60 parking spaces that are needed for elderly customers.  Somewhere down the line, SAA had to have money coming back.

Chairman Miller advised there was no option about negotiation of revenues because of the basic agreement originally worked through and agreed to by the Board.  Today we are talking about a growth opportunity.  

Board Member Longstaff advised as he understood the presentation, the revenue would go to OSD, but OSD would be responsible for construction and all operating expenses.  If it is revenue positive, OSD will benefit.  If it is revenue negative, OSD pays the freight.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised that was correct.  

Discussion continued as to the amount of timing of “free” time.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised usually the timing for free time is twenty minutes.

Board Member Howell asked how the schedule would be set for shuttling passengers from Parking Lot B.

Mr. Gouldthorpe advised the shuttle probably would be scheduled to run one hour before the first flight and two hours after the last flight.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn as to why we would want more rental cars.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised OSD knew that there was a demand for more rental cars.  Hertz and Avis were currently doing a lot of business at Sanford because of the Pan Am flights.  Hertz has a marketing relationship with Pan Am.  Small offices (150-200 s.f.) would be made available with each counter position.  They would have to enter into a lease with the Airport Authority to construct an on airport service facility.  The Authority had planned for that event in the area adjacent to the Alamo facility.  

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding marking one parking lot short term and one parking lot long term.

Counsel asked if OSD was looking for conceptual approval from the Board today, and if it would be coming back to the Board for more definitive approval.

Board Member Howell advised the Board should approve the concept.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised he would like to have approval of the concept that there would be ready return spaces in Parking Lot A.  That would allow OSD to hit the street with a RFP that would take 30 to 45 days to advertise.  A pre-proposal conference would be done as well as evaluation.  That would put the timing in line with when the new rental car facilities would be available in the new complex.  

Chairman Miller cautioned the Board that they needed to be very careful with conceptual approval and allowing OSD to go out with a RFP based on that approval.  Approval would pretty much commit us to what is going to happen down the road.  The Board cannot come back next month and decide to go another way.  He further questioned what would happen when the parking garage came up.

Counsel advised that OSD wanted to know whether the Board would object to utilizing part of Parking Lot A.  If the Board had a major disagreement with the concept as proposed today, this would be the day to sort it out.  If there was no major objection to the concept proposed such that we can work out the details proposed in the next thirty days, then the Board could go forward.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised OSD, in the contract, intended to keep the ready spaces allocable on an annual basis.  If they needed to be moved at any point they can do that.  He would anticipate that a parking lot garage structure would incorporate ready return spaces.  

Chairman Miller advised his point was that during construction the ready spaces would have to relocate.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised at that time there may be a need for bussing or other surface parking being developed.

Counsel advised he wanted to make sure the Board understood their latitude.  We already have an agreement that allows OSD to operate and manage Parking Lot A.  It allows OSD to enter into agreements involving leasing and use of Parking Lot A.  They are the managers and they make the decisions with regard to that parking lot.  The Board has to approve those agreements and can only withhold approval if the proposal is unreasonable.  We have a reasonableness concept.  The Board must decide today whether or not the proposal Mr. Gouldthorpe and the Executive Director have worked out is a reasonable exchange for giving up the parking area.   

Discussion continued.

Board Member Glenn advised we should make a decision as to whether we are going to let OSD use the spaces in Parking Lot A, and make sure that the RFP requires that whether the rental car companies have one space or thirty spaces they must have an on airport service facility, and the Authority would get some revenue from that.  Her interest was in making sure that the rental car companies did business on the Airport as car rental units of the Airport generating revenue for the Airport Authority.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding responsibility for costs.  He requested that everything be laid out with the Authority’s attorney regarding the golf cart shuttle.  

Larry Gouldthorpe advised the agreement allowed OSD to make that investment with regard to future capital investment for OSD.

Discussion by Tony VanDerworp, City Manager.

Counsel suggested that perhaps Mr. Gouldthorpe could add to his recommendation list, based upon what he heard from the Board today, in order for us to get everything under Item 4 of his recommendations that the Board is concerned about.  The things that are not included in the list presented by OSD are:  the canopy areas in Parking Lot B that would provide shelter; the gating revenue system for Parking Lot A and other capital expenditures to create the system; the on airport quick turn-a-round already covered in the RFP.    The information had been presented to the Board at 8:30 a.m. without any time for study or thought.  If the Board moved on with the agenda and allowed Larry Gouldthorpe to go through the details and present it to the Board prior to adjournment, it would be clearer. 

Larry Gouldthorpe wanted to make sure what was being asked:  agree to other conditions that were expressed today as part of the shuttle service; and provision of additional services in the parking lot.

Board Member Longstaff advised it was the scope of services to be provide, i.e., the canopy, scheduled shuttle, etc.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised he could commit to certain services, but OSD would want to study what would be needed as far as shelter and covered shuttle service.  

Item deferred for further consideration until later in the agenda.

Board Member Herbenar advised we had a special guest.  He introduced Mr. Robert Nixon.  Mr. Nixon was the new Economic Development Manager for Seminole County.  Mr. Nixon came to Seminole County from St. Lucie County where he was involved in economic development.  Mr. Nixon had experience working with two companies that had located facilities at the airport that serves St. Lucie County.  He also was experienced in working with Enterprise Florida, the State’s economic development arm or private public sector entity that gets involved in State economic development activity.  On behalf of the Sanford Airport Authority, Mr. Herbenar welcomed Mr. Nixon and advised the Authority looked forward to working with him in the future.

5.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

Executive Director White advised Mr. Nixon had been put to work just a few days after he got into town.  Mr. Nixon had participated in hearings regarding the Master Plan and FTZ.  

Executive Director White reported on the following:


DRI Public Meeting at RPC

Discussion ensued as to activity that would trigger another DRI, DRI amendment, review or additional DRI process.  The current DRI applied to the 234 acres of land in the southeast section of the Airport.  

Board Member Glenn advised that all Board Members were invited to attend the hearing at RPC.  She had advised Victor White to be brief and the hearing should be over in twenty minutes.  There were no items that waved a red flag.  Kicking up dirt in the commerce park could trigger a DRI.  It all depended on the threshold.  Seminole County has a larger threshold than Osceola County.  A 1000 car parking garage might not make the same impact in Seminole County at the Airport that it would make in Osceola County at the Kissimmee Airport.  

Executive Director White advised that items he, the Chairman and Mayor Dale were particularly concerned about were traffic and roadway issues, most specifically impact to Route 46 and Lake Mary Boulevard, and monitoring of traffic by the Authority on those roads.   Board Member Glenn had assured him that these were standard conditions and they were not asking for anything that was above and beyond ordinary.  There are two deadlines within the ten-year development order.  The first one approaches in 2005 and the next would be 2010.  For the first five years, we don’t have to do anything, and we had received a gift in that sense in that development can take place on that parcel of land as described in the DRI and we don’t have to do anything.  However, the Airport Authority has an obligation to do some traffic monitoring during those periods of time.  There is a level of traffic counts on certain roadways like Route 46 and Lake Mary Boulevard that if the threshold is surpassed it triggers some roadway improvements that are off the Airport.  That is where the nervousness comes in with the whole concept.  One of the roads, Lake Mary Boulevard between Country Club and 17-92 would have to be made into six lanes.  That would be a significant undertaking.  We would have to insure that was done.  

Board Member Pieters advised it would not be that big of a deal.  Lake Mary Boulevard is already designed for six lanes, which means infrastructure and permitting has been taken care of.  It would only be a matter of putting the pavement down.  

Board Member Glenn advised the Airport would not be the only person responsible.  The monitoring modeling is strictly for the COMAIR School.  This is a standard procedure statewide.  As development comes along the major highways, the Authority is committed for a portion of it if your traffic is adding more than it did prior to the time of the permit.  Going back to the question about the industrial park expanding, should that happen and the County has not put in those extra infrastructure roads, and if it is not on a five-year program within the three-year build-out, then you begin looking for a fair share payment.

Discussion continued.


TOPP

Transportation Outreach Program (State Fast Track Initiative)


$7,000,000 Parking Garage had been submitted by the Authority last year.


Over 207 applications from around the state had been submitted. 

With only $116 million available and requests for over $500 million, significant choices would have to be made.    A suggestion from Lena Juarez was if any Board Members had any familiarity with members of the TOPP Outreach Council they contact them and explain to them the merits of SAA’s particular application and hopefully we would make the final cut on the list.  

Executive Director White continued.

Another item (one of two) on our legislative request this year is the 1993 Loan Conversion from loan to grant.  The 1993 loan was to have been converted into a grant.  Lena Juarez is working on an administrative approach, and if that was not successful, we would have to go to the Legislature.  Staff would probably go to Tallahassee to meet with the Comptroller and FDOT in an attempt to persuade them that the administrative approach was a better way to go for conversion of that loan to a grant.  

Number two is the $10,000,000 Commerce Park and North Aviation Complex Development Plan.  Chairman Miller, Past Chairman Wright, and Mayor Dale have discussed a way to proceed on this.  A proposal document was prepared and sent to Lena Juarez for circulation to key committee members of the Legislature.  A meeting would be scheduled with Governor Bush, Chairman Miller, Mayor Dale and others to make a personal presentation.


Closing on Cameron Groves Property consisting of 103+ acres, and another 20 acres 

to close next week.  PBS&J was working on identifying the rest of the properties that were a priority for purchase.

Discussion by Board Member Howell as to who purchased the land the City of Sanford planned for construction of a sewer plant on the east side of the Airport.

Executive Director White advised the City had purchased the land as a concurrent transaction.  The seller was the same but the City paid for their piece of land.


ILS Project

Non-ceremonial opening of new terminal  -- Official grand opening would probably be in late February or March in order to make sure that the restaurant and bar was finished and everything was completed and first class.

Larry Gouldthorpe, OSD, reported that they expected a new charter program from Venezuela this winter.  Emerald Airlines would be serving Sanford from Caracas beginning December 19 and the program would run through the second week of January.  There would be a series of 25 to 30 operations.  This will give an opportunity to get our foot in the door of the Latin America market, which has been a relatively depressed market in the last few years.  There is also the potential for charter program to extend to other parts of the year.  A good experience is anticipated over the holidays, and the hope is that the service will grow.   In addition, AERO Mexico did conduct some charters to Sanford last spring, and was very satisfied with the service.  They will be bringing the same program back representing a continuation of our good relationship with AERO Mexico.  These are great highlights in the slow winter season when we need the traffic, and it represents a rounding out of some of the international market, which is very helpful.

Discussion regarding Pan Am and their commuter service.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised Pan Am had on file with DOT their request for Part 121 operating certificate.  Pan Am will operate that service as a separate airline called Boston/Maine.  For that reason they needed a separate operating certificate.  They have received a show cause order from DOT, which means that the certificate should be coming in the next sixty to ninety days.  That would put their start-up on track for March, which is when they anticipate having that service available.  The first route they have identified is Fort Myers out of Sanford.  OSD is very keen on what that service will do for us in terms of connectivity, giving us some intrastate connections.   The great thing about our market is that Orlando is always in the top ten.   

Discussion continued regarding the Canadian market, and a tier of smaller carriers that have resurfaced as being potential candidates for domestic scheduled service. 

Board Member Glenn asked where on the agenda of the TOPP Program the SAA item had been placed.  She further advised that Chairman Miller and as many Board Members as possible needed to attend that meeting.

Executive Director White advised he did not know where it fit on the agenda, however, he would find out and report.  The meeting was scheduled for December 11, 2000, at 11:00 a.m., at GOAA.

Chairman Miller encouraged every Board Member to call members of the TOPP Committee and also to attend the meeting.

Executive Director White continued.


Demolition of old buildings


Roof replacement bids


COMAIR build-out design estimates and lease

SAA Employee Christmas Party

FAMA Mid-Year in February 2001

6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the following:


JettAire Lawsuit

ILS – The Board had previously authorized Counsel to proceed to protect the Authority’s right to sue HNTB because of statute of limitations.   Agreement had been reached with HNTB to extend the deadline and a Tolling Agreement had been sent to HNTB for execution.  The executed agreement was expected to be returned to Counsel within a few days.  Counsel requested a motion for approval of the Board for execution of that Tolling Agreement by Chairman Miller.  The Tolling Agreement will give the Authority thirty days to take action after HNTB advises the Authority that they wish to terminate the agreement.  It gives SAA the necessary time needed in which to take action to protect itself.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve execution of the Tolling Agreement by Chairman Miller.

Motion passed.

Counsel continued advising that he had met with Larry Gouldthorpe regarding Parking Lot A conversion issues if the Chair was ready to return to that item.

Chairman Miller advised for the record, Counsel should please speak very clearly and distinctly.

Counsel advised what he thought the Board should be doing was to make a motion to conceptually approve the proposal that OSD had made for the exchange of Parking Lot A spaces as stated in the document distributed by OSD for the considerations that are stated in Counsel’s recommendation.  In addition to the four bullet points in the OSD document, the following items are added either for clarification or addition:  1)  OSD, at OSD’s expense would construct a minimum of two canopies in Parking Lot B area to protect customers from the elements;  2)  OSD would operate a shuttle service based upon customer need.  In other words, based upon demand;  3)  OSD would reserve rights in the agreement with the rental car companies to cancel and/or relocate their parking spaces in the event that it was determined that there was a public need to take back those spaces for construction of additional improvements in Parking Lot A, i.e., a parking garage;  4)  OSD would pay for the capital improvements necessary for the parking lot revenue control system and for operation of the shuttle system; and 5)  OSD and Airport Authority Staff would bring back the details to the Board in January 2001 for final approval by the Board.  We have already covered in the previous proposal the on airport quick turn-a-round facility requirement that the rental car companies would have to lease from the Airport Authority if they become a concessionaire.  

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve based on Counsel’s advice to include the above.

Discussion by Bill Lutrick, PBS&J.

Discussion regarding timelines in the agreement.

Counsel advised he was going to discuss timelines with Mr. Gouldthorpe and see about putting it into the agreement.  It gets into a lot of detail coordinating three rental car companies coming in, and how they contribute to split costs.  He did not know all of the details without talking with Mr. Gouldthorpe.  He did not think between SAA and OSD that was a concern.  

Discussion by Chairman Miller.

Motion passed.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, advised the Board was doing a great job, and he appreciated all of the time put into this project.

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller requested Board Member Herbenar sit on the Terminal Grand Opening Committee.

9.
JANUARY BOARD MEETING 

The January meeting would be held on the second Tuesday, January 9, 2001.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding the Cameron Groves property purchase and a Phase I Environmental Assessment being done.  As a result of that we were requested to do a Phase II Environmental Assessment.  He assumed that work was ongoing.

Counsel advised that work had been completed.  The Phase II Environmental Assessment demonstrated that in the five wells that they sunk, three showed traces of lead, which were higher than, would be wanted.  The explanation in the report for that reading was the turbidity of the well, in other words, it was not a filtered well and the lead was attaching to the particles, and they were getting a false reading.  They believe if it were a filtered sample it would not reveal any problem whatsoever.  He had contacted PBS&J environmental experts, and they reaffirmed what was in the Phase II report that it was based upon the testing method that caused that lead sample to be excessive.  They believed if it were done in another fashion there would be no problem whatsoever and would not require the Authority to do anything else.

Board Member Herbenar advised the Phase II assessment did not recommend any further action on the part of the Authority regarding the property.

Counsel advised the Phase II report had a specific “no further action” recommendation.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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